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Carnifex Ferry Battlefield consists of more than 150 acres of farmland 
and wooded area north of the confluence of Meadow and Gauley rivers in 
Nicholas County, West Virginia. During the battle of September 1861, Con­ 
federate and Union forces were camped about the entirety of what is now the 
park, the former to the south and latter to the north of the grounds. Near 
the present entrance to the battlefield are evidences of trenches and the 
road leading to the ferry over which Confederate General John B. Floyd 
retreated. No less than 150 rifle pits are plainly visible to the left of 
the entrance in a wooded area.

One of the striking aspects of physical appearance is the abundance of 
native shrubbery, including rhododendron, little laurel, mountain laurel, 
service, wild plum, wild crabapple, holly, hemlock, white pine and various 
hardwoods. The view of the Gauley River from the site of General Floyd f s 
commissary is of rugged cliffs creating a great gorge.

Since 1950 the open farmland has been developed for tourists. A house 
was erected for the park superintendent, and the old, battle-scarred 
Patterson house was restored for use as a museum of Civil War relics. This 
building stood between Union aid Confederate lines and was struck by numerous 
stray shots; after the final engagement it was used as a Federal hospital. 
Little changed since the time of its Yankee occupation, the farm house is 
today a white, two-story building with thatched gabled roof, shiplap wooden 
siding, a porch with sloping thatched roof to the front and a lean-to 
addition to the rear.
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As a result of the Battle of Carnifex Ferry, the threat of Confederate 
General John B. Floyd to the Union positions in the Kanawha Valley was for­ 
ever diminished. Of still greater importance was the fact that failure of 
his campaign at the Ferry freed a large part of the Valley to participate 
in West Virginia's statehood movement through a referendum, scheduled for 
October 24, 1861, on the question of the division of Virginia.

In August 1861, Confederate troops moved into the Valley; they were 
commanded by General John B. Floyd, the controversial Secretary of War in 
President Buchanan's Cabinet and former governor of Virginia. As soon as 
Union General George B. McClellan learned of Floyd ? s advance, he sent his 
subordinate, Brigadier General William S. Rosecrans, into the area to pre­ 
vent Confederate domination. Rosecrans then established a defensive perim­ 
eter from Gauley Bridge to Cheat Mountain, placing the southernmost section 
under the command of Brigadier General J.D. Cox. Even though this and other 
precautions were taken, Southern forces succeeded in crossing the Gauley 
River barrier at Carnifex Ferry and defeating Union troops under Colonel E. 
B. Tyler at Cross Lanes (now Kesslers Cross Lanes) to the north. Then they 
fortified at Camp Gauley and awaited Northern retaliation.

Floyd did not have to wait long, for as soon as Rosecrans learned of th 
Confederate menace he departed from his headquarters at Clarksburg and heade 
for Carnifex Ferry, gathering about 7,000 troops on the way. When news came 
of this advancement, Floyd asked for reinforcements, but General Henry A. 
Wise, another ex-governor of Virginia, was jealous of Floyd*s authority and 
used his own discretion in sending what proved to be too small a number to 
strengthen Floyd f s troops sufficiently.

At Carnifex Ferry on September 10, 1861, Rosecrans ordered Brigadier 
General Henry W. Benham to reconnoiter the Confederate line. Floyd's 
troops engaged Benham1 s party in the afternoon and a battle ensued. By 
midnight Floyd realized his opponent's superior strength and withdrew his 
command from the Ferry. His escape was a remarkable feat considering the 
odds he faced at Camp Gauley and the narrow roads over which he was forced 
to retreat. This withdrawal, however, was a shattering blow to Confederates 
in the Valley and took pressure off residents participation in the coming 
referendum.
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